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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
September 29, 2016, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 


Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
		John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:00 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public record and are on file in the Planning office. Mr. Podolski said that shorter meetings will be first and the ECEC will be last.  Mr. Aldous was not present for the first two meetings.

	Applicant:	
	Shultz’s Guest House

	Project Address:
	7 Burgess Lane, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-08-16-2123

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A

	Representative(s):
	· James Halpin, owner
· Sue Harrington, GCG Associates, Inc., 84 Main Street, Wilmington, MA 01887
· Eric Wong, GCG Associates, Inc., 84 Main Street, Wilmington, MA 01887


 
Shultz’s Guest House is a 501(c)3 rescue/adoption center for dogs from places like Tennessee and Puerto Rico. Mr. Halpin would like to expand the center to twice its size by adding a single story kennel. The building will be on a slab and look like a barn. It will be a state-of-the-art center, all stainless, with handicapped facilities, dog runs, dog wash area, meet-and-greet area, and an office. There are two part-time employees and two volunteers per shift (three shifts a day). They have a farm dumpster behind the existing building, which will be regulated by the Board of Health. The turning radius is sufficient (auto CAD was done). Mr. Halpin said that all trash will be maintained by the dumpster at the adjacent location. If the Board of Health requires one, it can be added and the plan revised. The site comes off West Street to a private driveway. There are six parking spaces, including one for the veterinarian.  

Mr. McCarthy said this is a minor site plan review. The methodology on calculating parking was changed, and was calculated as veterinary, which is one space per 500 square feet, and as commercial use for office space, which requires three spaces. There is also a lot of parking available on site. Landscaping is the surrounding woods. The drive aisle will require a waiver for it to be 20 feet instead of 24 feet. This will be put on the plan. Vehicles can back out anywhere along the road. Ms. Harrington said a waiver is required for 90º parking. The Conservation Commission is satisfied with drainage, but has continued their hearing to next week. Their decision will be incorporated into the Planning Board’s Certificate of Action. They will connect with Town sewer on Burgess Lane, which is a private way. 

Mr. O’Brien moved to approve the application for construction and renovation of a rescue dog kennel at 7 Burgess Lane, Dedham, MA, as set forth on plans dated September 27, 2016, with a waiver to be determined by the time the Certificate of Action is signed. Mr. Steeves seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 4-0, with Mr. Aldous not being present for this meeting.

	Applicant:	
	Dedham 800, LLC

	Project Address:
	750 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-09-14-1882

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 


 
Mr. Zahka submitted a draft Certificate of Action. The only item missing is the document list, which will be submitted tomorrow.  Since the last meeting, counsel for the Applicant and counsel for the abutter submitted legal positions about issuing the COA in light of the abutter appealing to the DEP. Dedham’s Town Counsel is of the opinion that the Planning Board is allowed to issue a COA as long as the Conservation Commission’s Order of Conditions and/or a revised Order of Conditions is cited that might come about as a result of the appeal. Mr. Bethoney moved to approve the plan as presented to the Board on 8/3/16, seconded by Mr. Steeves, and voted unanimously 4-0, with Mr. Aldous not being present for this meeting. Mr. Podolski said he wanted a condition in the Certificate of Action to the effect that the Order of Conditions that the Board incorporates shall be the final and/or superseded order of whatever comes out of DEP in the appeal. Mr. Zahka will submit the new language to Mr. McCarthy when submits the document list.

	Applicant:	
	Bank of America ATM

	Project Address:
	290 Bussey Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-09-16-2148

	Zoning District:
	Central Business

	Representative(s):
	James DeSino (? sp), Guaranteed Builders, Inc., 14 West Street, Douglas, MA 01516


 
The applicant proposed two additional lights on their property for safety purposes. Inspection of light levels for minimum light standard in July/August showed that this ATM prioritized for upgraded lighting when taken into consideration for crime. Two 30’ poles, matching the size, type, and color of the existing poles, have been proposed; they are checking to see if they can be lowered. They have tried to incorporate LED energy efficient fixtures. GMR of Rockwall, TX, is responsible for evaluating existing regulations, and Guaranteed Builders, Inc., is responsible for obtaining an electrical permit, ordering the equipment, and doing the construction. When they began construction, Fred Johnson of the Building Department told them that they needed a building permit for the footings and to contact the Planning Director for approval. There are two parcels; Bank of America is on one and the strip mall in the back is on another. There may be potential development in the area, although it is not thought that this will interfere with it as long as the bank can get the minimum foot candles at five, 10, and 50 feet. The fixtures will look similar. One wall pack on the building will be LED, as will the interior and existing lights on the canopy. There is no change in parking and the site will not be modified, just made safer. The owner supports the project, and it is not thought that this triggers whole site review. 

Mr. Podolski asked about the height of the poles.  Mr. DeSino (? sp) said the light standard at 50 feet would not be met if the poles were lowered. The site would be better illuminated with the taller poles to provide security. Although light is shed on the sidewalk and the lit parking lot, no light is shed on residential or private property. The bank would work with the owner on changing the lights in the future if development occurs; this is likely at least a year away. Mr. Podolski said the certificate can be written subject to whether there is redevelopment; they deal with that then. The bank leases the property. The zoning bylaw (§ 5.1.2a) states that any time an existing lot is modified in any way, it must have Planning Board review, subject itself to all existing nonconformities, and make them conform to the best of their ability. Mr. Bethoney is not interested in doing any of that simply for lighting. However, the applicant may be able to cure the existing nonconformities. They are modifying an existing lot whether it's one light pole, moving a parking space, or adding landscaping. 

With regard to light shedding off-site, Mr. Aldous was not happy about the amount shedding on Bussey Street. He would not approve until the lighting is installed so he can see the shedding, but was fine with the provision to see the lighting 30 – 60 days after installation, with the possibility of changing it. Mr. Podolski suggested pulling it off more so it does not shed, although Mr. Bethoney had no problem with shedding. Mr. DeSino (? sp) said that the corner is dark. The existing lighting has not taken this into consideration. Mr. Podolski suggested shielding it.

Mr. Bethoney moved to approve as presented with a 60-day review date to ensure there is no lighting shedding off-site, and subject to agreeing to return if the owner comes in with plans for development, the Applicant will also return as part of the project. Mr. Aldous seconded motion. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.

	Applicant:	
	ECEC

	Project Address:
	1100 High Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-01-16-2061

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A

	Representative(s):
	· Daniel Bradford, AIA, KBA Architects, 6 Thirteenth Street, Charlestown Navy Yard, Charlestown, MA 02129
· Michelle L. Callahan, P.E., LEED AP BD+C, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Nijdeh H. Havan, PE, PTOE, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Joshua J. Alston, PE, LEED AP BD+C, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Michael Williams, Principal, KBA Architects, 6 13th Street, Charlestown Navy Yard, Charlestown, MA 02129
· Paul V. Griffin, Jr., Principal, CMS Construction Monitoring Services, Inc., 270 Main Street, Marlboro, MA 01752
· David Roberts, School Building and Rehab Committee

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates



The project has been split into two parts:  1) onsite traffic flow, lighting, and landscaping, which will be discussed at this meeting, and 2) off-site traffic, which will be discussed at a later time.  Jason Mammone, Town Engineer, and Joe Flanagan, Director of DPW, are now fully involved.  The project history is as noted in the minutes of 2/11/16. The budget is about $29,000,000, of which the State will pay one-third. 

GOALS:  New building, safe vehicular access and egress onto and off the site, and sedentary and active (pick up and drop off) parking.  There can be no backing up onto Route 109; there will be daily needs for pick up, drop off, and circulation onto and off the site.  16 classrooms:  9 kindergarten and 6 pre-K with a discovery center, playroom, cafeteria, music room, and separate playgrounds. A restored area of landscaping is proposed with 150+/- plantings. They have over 18% landscaping in the parking area. An LED light pole is proposed on the right side of the driveway, and there will be lighting elsewhere. They are responsive to the need for shielding so there will be no shedding. There will be wall lighting in the back. They have met with the Police and Fire regarding security and their needs. Curb cuts are not being changed.  There is a wall of trees along High Street on both sides of the driveway, and the ones on the west side are not being changed. They propose an exit drive where there is currently a footpath, but will maintain the row of trees for screening. The building and lighting will not be obvious due to screening. Rows of trees will shield the tiered parking.  Trees and ledge will be removed in one area. There will be about a 4’ vertical wall cut; this is not the full depth of the rise to the terraced parking. They will work on only 7.5 of the 29 acres, and tried to pull back from the brook to make a natural buffer.  Pavement behind the building will be poured asphalt. The existing curb cut will remain, and there will be a sidewalk from the school to the exit. Vertical granite curbing will be used throughout the site. There will be new sewer (to be coordinated with the Town), water, gas, and electric throughout the site. 

They have opened a meeting and walked the site with the Conservation Commission, who is doing a peer review. Stormwater management was explained in detail and is in accordance with Mass. DEP standards and Town regulations. Currently, existing drainage is not treated and flows back to Lowder Brook. They propose three bio-retention areas for treatment and discharge. Snow will be stored from the parking areas, pushed to the edge of the parking outside the wetland buffer areas.

There will be one entrance and one exit due to safety issues, including bad sight lines with a single entrance/exit, the necessity for a wider roadway for turning lanes, and the delay exiting the site. There will be 80 parking spaces in two parking lots; ZBL requirement is 20 spaces. The lower lot is for visitors, as well as pick up and drop off, which will be live parking. These were shown on the map of the site. Four spaces will be handicapped accessible, two of which will be for vans. Signage will designate pick-up and drop off spaces. There is one handicapped space for pick-up and drop off. Emergency access around the site will be via a loop as shown on the plans. Buses will have separate access to the drop off area and will be separated from site circulation. Pavement markings will be for the exit curb cut. Fire Chief Spillane requested turning movements for the fire trucks. The new ladder truck will be able to go through the site easily. The radius will need expansion for the exit to meet requirements. Turning movements for the trash truck and cafeteria waste were acceptable.

Mr. Bethoney requested that these representations be put into a clear detailed narrative so nothing is missed. He asked that the other team members do the same. Mr. Havan said that they will be presenting a Power Point in a couple of weeks that will do that.

The goal to open the building is June 2019. The existing building will hopefully be razed by November 2016, and then they will deal with the ledge in the parking lot in early spring/summer 2017. Existing ledge will be taken down on site and at the exit for sight line reasons. The process for removal is heavily regulated by State statute, and houses will need to be surveyed within 500 feet prior to any blasting of ledge. They will be going through the bidding process in June 2017, with a pre-qualification period of eligible contractors. It will go out to bid, hopefully, in the summer. The construction is down to 14 months. Razing a building can be done prior to site plan approval, but Mr. McCarthy will check with Mr. Cimeno about this. They are also speaking with the Conservation Commission because of stormwater concerns. Their goal is to get a design development packet to them by the end of October. They need to generate the construction documents for MSBA. MSBA has already signed and committed the funds to the project. 

They will be meeting with the neighborhood on October 12, 2016, in the Avery School Cafeteria. Neighbors were notified of the meeting. Mr. Podolski said he would rather they meet sooner than later. The more that is worked out with them, the better for the Applicant. The Planning Board meets on October 13, 2016. The SBRC met on Monday, and before the meeting was over, the neighbors had been notified of the upcoming schedule.

The site of the building is slightly below the High Street grade. It will be difficult to see from Route 109 if ledge and vegetation remain. Mr. Havan said that it has sufficient radii for buses, fire trucks, and trash trucks. The existing exit radii need to be wide enough to go in both directions. Mr. Podolski said that the Planning Board incorporates the Conservation Commission decision into its own Certificate of Action, and asked that there be no raingardens. He asked to see what the bio-detention areas will look like once they are planted. These will be depressions with overflow. There will be an island to separate the bus drop off. Mr. Havan showed the route of the bus. Children get off onto a sidewalk and go into the building. Some parents would drop off their children on the sidewalk with the crosswalk which crosses them to the school. There is a fire lane and no one can be dropped off there. There is a 9 foot wide drop off lane with a 17 vehicle queue. Mr. Havan explained how he determines the length of queue. Mr. Findlen thought this was adequate.  If it is full, they can go to the island to drop off. A fence will be installed to prevent children from walking off in front of the bus; this will be shown on the plan. The school has monitors to greet children walking down. Mr. Podolski said the crosswalk needs to be monitored at all times. A written operations/management plan needs to be received as well. No child is dismissed without a parent, and eye contact and recognition by the child must be seen. As noted, they are going to provide 80 parking spaces and the total amount of parking will be 103. The staff will consist of 40 to 45 people. Some of these people are specialists who are not present all day. Mr. Podolski said that speed limit signs in internal circulation must be posted. All of these issues must be included in operations/management plan.

Mr. Findlen is the town consultant who advises the board on all issues raised in this project; he will be paid by the Applicant, the Town of Dedham. He has reviewed the project to date, and has identified 39 site and traffic issues. The applicant responded and there are now 16 issues outstanding. He continues to work with the applicant in workshops. Outstanding issues: 

1. Existing conditions:  Information was missing, and has now been provided.
2. The Applicant says that there will be no waivers. He is still looking at that. 
3. He is awaiting a response regarding buffer zones.
4. Traffic.
5. They have stamped and signed the plans as requested.
6. They need to provide a letter from Fire Chief Spillane regarding emergency access.
7. Access within the site. Mr. Findlen looked at the plans for parent drop off very closely.
8. There is a surplus of parking.
9. They have added striping and appropriate signage.
10. The applicant needs to summarize the quantity of signs.
11. With regard to the entrance/exit, there are no designated crosswalks on the school site for pedestrians going through the site. The applicant was advised to examine this. 
12. Mr. Findlen has asked about the grade issues with the sidewalk. The site requires ADA compliant sidewalks.
13. Mr. Findlen is satisfied with trash operations and the fact that there is no impact on vehicular traffic. The dumpster behind the kindergarten play area needs to be screened. Pickup of trash should be done once a week.
14. Snow storage.
15. The applicant has provided a stamped landscape plan. Mr. Findlen requires a table to determine the percentage. The applicant should follow the zoning bylaw for trees and the planting schedule.
16. The lighting plan needs to be stamped. There appears to be spillover.

Mr. Podolski would like these issues addressed before their next meeting with the board on October 13, 2016. The applicant will work with Mr. Findlen.

Board Questions:
Mr. O'Brien asked if there was enough room to turn around on the back row behind the building. Mr. Bradford said the turning study anticipated firetrucks, trash, and delivery trucks. Mr. Podolski told him to make sure it is in the operations/management plan that there is sufficient room for the trucks to maneuver. Mr. Aldous was concerned about the width of the sidewalk. Mr. Findlen said that it is acceptable. The sidewalks will be 6 feet and ramps will be updated for 6-foot width.

Mr. Bethoney asked if there is a materials list for the façade and whether there are samples. Representations need to be made as to what materials, etc., are going to be used. All the curbing within the site is vertical granite curbing except where the sidewalk abuts directly to the road. High impact areas are granite curbing, i.e., the drop-off areas. He has discussed this with the DPW. The roadway in and out will have granite curbs. Mr. Bethoney reminded Mr. Bradford about the regulations for dumpsters including adequate screening and accessibility for pickup. Landscaping complies but the Board would like to see pictures of the plants that have been chosen. There will be pervious pavement in only one location. Fire Chief Spillane is satisfied with 18’ access and radii for the firetrucks. Mr. Aldous advised the applicant to work closely with Mr. Findlen and Engineering. Mr. Bethoney advised them to carefully listen to the neighbors and take them very seriously, as they are the most affected by this project.

Public Comments: 
Vincent Ciriello, 1123 High Street (directly across the street):  With regard to the exit road, he warned the board that they may have to change the plan due to safety issues. His children went to the former Dexter school. There were 230 students; there will now be 300.  When his children went there, there was one exit, but there were no problems with buses coming. Mr. Findlen will need to review this in detail.
 
Michael Hunter, 1036 High Street (across the street):  The ability to get out of his driveway safely is important to him. He knows there are limitations to the site but the new curb cut is a major concern. He did not understand Mr. Havan's description of circulation. He is concerned about how quickly people get in and out without risking safety of their children. There are serious problems with queuing onto High Street. Mr. Hunter said this is an operational issue. It will also have an impact on traffic. He asked if Mr. Findlen and would be at the neighborhood meeting. Mr. Findlen will be unavailable but there will be someone from McMahon there. Mr. Hunter said that he understands and welcomes the school. He simply wants to ensure that safety precautions are followed. Traffic goes too fast. Mr. Podolski agreed and said that the number one priority is safety. Mr. Bradford met with the Fire and Police chiefs, and on-site safety has been built into the design. Anyone coming on site will be seen by camera and watched everywhere on site. Mr. Podolski asked that this be put in the operations plan and given to Mr. Findlen. Mr. Findlen said his concern was people walking down High Street and walking through the site. Mr. Podolski said it is fine for them to walk on site after school is out, but Mr. Findlen is unclear on when school is in session. Mr. Findlen will investigate this.  Mr. Hunter asked if there would be 24 hour surveillance cameras. Site lighting will be on all night on timers and sensors. 

Robert Desmond, School Crossing Guard:  The future school will have the vehicles coming onto the property at once for drop off. This is a concern of his. 

Mr. Bethoney explained what Mr. Findlen does and said that the more involved he is, the more recommendations he makes, and the more revisions he suggests all add to the cost of the review. He is not supposed to redesign the site. He advised the applicant to listen. The applicant's job is to figure impacts, and suggest remedies; it is not Mr. Findlen's job. Costs will go up otherwise. Mr. Podolski advised the applicant to get the plan as compliant as possible as soon as possible. He advised them to show mitigation for issues but if they cannot do that, they should ask for waivers. The Board will work with them.

Mr. McCarthy reminded the board about the meeting at the high school on October 13, 2016. A presentation will be first on the agenda.

Mr. Steeves moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Bethoney, and voted unanimously 5-0. The meeting ended at 9:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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